
City of Alexandria, Virginia 
_________                       

   
MEMORANDUM 

 
 
DATE:  FEBRUARY 18, 2009 
 
TO:  THE HONORABLE MAYOR AND MEMBERS OF CITY COUNCIL 
 
FROM: JAMES K. HARTMANN, CITY MANAGER 
 
SUBJECT: BUDGET MEMO #6:   PENSION FUND PERFORMANCE DATA AND 

IMPLICATIONS FOR FY 2011 
 
 
As we are all acutely aware, the negative performance of the stock market has been substantial 
over the last year.  This is evidenced by the attached chart which shows net asset value declines 
for the Virginia Retirement System (VRS) and 17 other local pension funds.  While changes in 
net assets are not a pure calculation of rates of return, it is close.  While the data shows a double 
digit decline in all funds of as much as -26.3%, Alexandria’s three pension funds appeared to 
have performed equivalent or better (i.e., a lower loss %) when compared to the other retirement 
funds in Virginia.  The City’s Supplemental Plan had the lowest six-month loss in the State due 
to its allocation in the guaranteed fixed income category. 
 
These negative returns will result in the City’s employer retirement rate increasing noticeably for 
FY 2011 for VRS and for the City’s retirement funds.  These losses will likely be tempered to 
some degree by the use of actuarial smoothing methodologies, as well as the probable resetting 
of the unfunded amortization period at 30 years. 
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